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Swyncombe Parish Council

Parish Clerk:  Kristina Tynan

Minutes of the Meeting of Swyncombe Parish Council
 Held on Wednesday 6th March 2019 at 7.30 pm

In the Village Hall at Russells Water 

Present:

Councillors:
    Liz Longley (EL)

                                                                        Tracey Taverner (TT)


                                                        Peter Green (PG)

                                                                        Peter Willis Fleming (PWF)


                                                        Sam Fielden (SF)


District Councillor:                                      Anna Badcock
Officer:
                                                        Kristina Tynan

01/19
Apologies for absence

 There were none.
02/19
 Chairman’s Remarks


 There were none.
03/19   
To receive any Declarations of Interest 


There were no declarations of interest notified.

04/19
Public Questions


There were no public questions notified.

 05/19
Minutes of the Swyncombe Parish Council 4/12/2018 to be signed as a correct record

Resolved: That these minutes are a correct record of this meeting and that they be signed by the Chairman.

06/19
Matters arising from the Minutes/Previous Actions


There were none other than agenda items.

07/19
To receive reports from:
1. District Councillor – Anna Badcock
AB reported that there is not a lot going on at the moment as SODC are heading up to the District Elections. The Local Plan Consultation has finished and it will be sent to the Inspector at the end of this month.
AB has given a grant to Pishill with Stonor for 3 defibrillators, one of which will be going on the Five Horseshoes and two in Stonor. The Government has cut the money that they give to Councils and they are trying to get Councils to self-fund. It can work in areas such as these but would not work in some areas eg inner city. There will be an increase in Council Tax by SODC for the next year. AB said that in her 8 years of being a District Councillor she has noticed that as regards to money coming into and out of SODC, Councillor have become much more aware of what is being received and what is being spent by the Council.
At present there is on Unitary Deal on the table with OCC but AB said she would not rule out this happening at some point. AB stated that we would need to keep local control over things such as Planning as for example how could someone in Wantage make a decision on an application for Pishill with Stonor, for example.

AB suggested that Parish Councils need to keep a close eye on the Emerging 2050 plan.

As regards the idea of turning AONB’s into National Parks she thought it would be important to go for the National Parks option.

EL said that there is an appeal going on currently on for The Stables, Russell’s Water, which SODC objected to.  AB said that you can always get in touch with your MP.
AB stated that Chalgrove is still in the Local Plan. This could be a good idea but it would have a huge impact on the local area and everyone would have to travel to work. The Green Belt near Oxford is being looked at as people would be able to walk/cycle to work. At the end of day, we need to build houses. EL said that she has heard reports of housing already built not being of a good standard. AB said that this something that John Howell should be contacted about.

EL thanked Anna Badcock for attending the meeting and said that it has been a delight to work with her and wished her well for the Elections.

2. County Councillor Steve Harrod had sent his apologies for this meeting. His monthly report had been emailed to all Councillors.

3. Thames Valley Police -It was noted that our PCSO Janice Smith had sent a report which was circulated to Councillors.

 4. Cricket Club -The following was noted:
· Fencing has been done around the pitch apart from the Coates Lane side as there was some concern from the Water Board as they may need to access the underground pipes. The fencing looks very smart.

· The wood has been cleared from the Electricity works.

· Most of the play equipment has now been removed.

· The Cricket Club will be having an AGM shortly and will organise a work party to clear the rest of the play equipment.
08/19
Financial Matters: To receive the Balance of Accounts and Budget Update and to approve the list of Payments 


1. Budget 2018/2019 update 

Resolved: That the budget update, as shown below be agreed. It was also noted that the year-end balance was £13,913.93.
	Budget Information
	
	BUDGET
	ACTUAL
	
	Budget

	SPC Meting 6/3/3019
	
	2018/2019
	05/02/2019
	
	2019/2020

	INCOME
	
	
	£
	£
	
	 

	SODC Precept  
	
	5,917.00
	5,917.00
	
	6,035.70

	Cricket Pavilion Rent
	
	1,000.00
	1,000.00
	
	1,000.00

	Interest
	
	
	 
	0.11
	
	0.39

	Transparency Grant vired from Earmarked
	
	 
	537.44
	
	0

	Pavilion Maintenance Vired from Earmarked
	 
	1575
	
	 

	
	
	
	£6,917.00
	£9,029.55
	
	£7,036.09

	
	
	
	 
	 
	
	 

	EXPENDITURE
	
	 
	 
	
	 

	Subscriptions (OALC & ORCC)
	
	165.00
	112.55
	
	120.00

	Insurance - SPC
	
	178.00
	189.52
	
	220.00

	               - Cricket Club
	
	412.00
	442.20
	
	470.00

	Cricket Ground Maintenance
	
	500.00
	500.00
	
	500.00

	SODC Non-Business Rates - Cricket Pavilion
	118.17
	118.17
	
	118.17

	Interior Decoration of Pavilion
	
	1575.00
	1575.00
	
	200.00

	Cricket Ground Rent 
	
	100.00
	100.00
	
	100.00

	Maintenance (Tree Works)
	
	400.00
	1304.00
	
	950.00

	External Auditors Fees
	
	100.00
	0.00
	
	0.00

	Internal Audit
	
	
	105.00
	105.00
	
	150.00

	Grass Cutting/Gardening Green
	
	200.00
	150.00
	
	200.00

	Clerk Salary INCL ni/tax
	
	1448.00
	1109.91
	
	1465.75

	HM Inland Revenue Employer Cont
	
	105.00
	0.00
	
	105.00

	Petty Cash 
	
	0.00
	0.00
	
	200.00

	Remembrance Day/1st World War Comm
	17.00
	117.00
	
	0.00

	Meeting Hall Rental
	
	30.00
	24.00
	
	60.00

	Bus Shelter and Bench Improvements
	0.00
	0.00
	
	300.00

	Broadband Campaign/Domain Name 
	0.00
	0.00
	
	0.00

	Comet Community Bus Service
	
	240.00
	240.00
	
	240.00

	PAT Testing
	
	
	100.00
	0.00
	
	100.00

	Speed Surveys
	
	200.00
	100.00
	
	200.00

	Misc (sign +open spaces Sub) First Aid New Gate
	0.00
	350.20
	
	200.00

	Contingency/Earmarked
	
	918.83
	1954.56
	
	1137.17

	Computer and software
	
	537.44
	537.44
	
	 

	
	
	
	£7,449.44
	£9,029.55
	
	£7,036.09

	SURPLUS/DEFICIT 
	 
	
	
	
	 

	
	
	
	
	
	
	 

	Firework Fund
	
	
	
	
	 

	Ticket Sales
	
	
	1,884.70
	1458.28
	
	

	Fireworks 
	
	
	-1,700.00
	-1700.00
	
	

	SURPLUS/DEFICIT (Underspend or Overspend)
	184.7
	-241.72
	
	

	
	
	
	1,176.55
	1,361.25
	
	

	Balance Cfwd
	
	£1,361.25
	£1,119.53
	
	 

	
	
	
	 
	 
	
	

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	Earmarked Reserves as at 05/02/2019
	Bank Balance
	05/02/2019
	 
	£

	
	
	£
	Current Account
	
	13387.43

	Pavilion Maintenance
	888.00
	Hi Interest Account,
	
	526.50

	War Memorial Repairs
	500.00
	Total
	
	
	13913.93

	Misc Tree Works etc
	1820.00
	
	
	
	

	Pavilion Works
	2000.00
	Breakdown
	
	

	Firework Fund
	1361.25
	General Reserves
	
	5033.93

	Broadband
	
	325.00
	Earmarked Reserves
	
	8880.00

	Bus Shelter repairs
	500.00
	
	
	
	 

	Traffic Calming/Speed Surveys etc
	553.19
	
	
	
	

	Transparency Grant Computer bought
	932.56
	
	
	
	

	Total
	
	8880.00
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	Total
	
	
	13913.93


2. To approve the list of Payments 
Resolved: That the list of payments, as detailed below, are agreed to be settled:
	Payments to be authorised at the SPC Meeting on 6th March 2019
	
	

	
	
	
	Chq No
	Excl VAT
	VAT
	Incl VAT

	05/12/2018
	S Fielden
	Rent
	601
	100.00
	
	100.00

	16/01/2019
	Peter Green
	Computer + Software etc
	605
	537.44
	107.49
	644.93

	23/01/2019
	Village Hall at RW
	Room Hire
	606
	24.00
	
	24.00

	06/03/2019
	K Tynan
	Quarterly Salary
	607
	296.16
	
	296.16

	06/03/2019
	HMRC
	Tax and Ni 
	608
	73.80
	
	73.80

	Total
	
	
	
	1031.40
	107.49
	1138.89

	
	
	
	
	
	
	

	01/04/2019
	OALC
	Annual Sub
	609
	1115.81
	23.16
	138.97



3. Internal Auditor 

Resolved: That SPC approve the appointment of Denise Allnut as our Internal Auditor for 2019/2020.

4. Clerks Salary Review

Resolved: That the Clerk hourly rate be increased from £9.28 to £9.55 which is a 2.91% increase.
09/19 
Planning Matters -EL

P18/S0617/O, The Stables, Russell’s Water – It was noted that there is an appeal currently going on and we wait to hear the outcome from the Planning Inspector.

P19/SO578/FUL Darkwood Farm - SPC will have a site visit and then make a decision on this application. PwF said that this application does not affect any neighbours.
10/19
Highway Issues- SF

1. Traffic Calming - It was noted that the residents are happy with the extra chevron which OCC have put in.
2. Speedwatch – It is thought that this would be better done in the summer months. KT will contact our PCSO to check on the availability of the equipment and when she would be available to do some training.
3. Flooding – SF said he is sorry but he has not been able to sort out the flooding problems at Cookley Green but OCC have said they will clean it out. They did put in a gravel soakaway.
11/19
General Issues 

1. Trees – We have a quote from Nigel Payne to sort out the trees in Cookley Green. They have suffered from the Beast from the East and then the drought.  After discussion it was:
Resolved: That we accept this quote for £2250.00 to sort out the tree problems.
2. Litterblitz – This will take place on Saturday 7th April 2019. KT to organise litter pickers and bags from SODC.
3. Events taking place in Swyncombe – EL reported that there has been an inaugural meeting and was attended by EL, SF (SPC), Hilary Cox (PCC) and Peter Regent (Cricket Club). Discussion was held about events. It was noted that there is a cycling event on the 27th April which will go through Swyncombe but they will be releasing cyclists in small batches so they will not be there at the same time. However, it was thought that there will be at least 150 to 200 going along Church Lane. It was agreed to monitor this event and to give a report to John Howell and Angie Paterson. It was stated that there are increasing number of events on our road and there is a concern about the scale and the danger on the roads from them. On the 27th July there is the Chiltern 100 Event with walkers and runners taking part. They will be stopping at the cricket pavilion. Last year they put on music and Peter Regent has asked that they do not play music this year. It was noted that there will be higher number taking place this year than last year. It was agreed that we ask for feedback from our local residents on this.

 A draft event form for the cricket pavilion was agreed subject to a few changes.
4. Parking by the Bus Shelter Signs – KT had sent draft wording for a sign which was agreed.
 Resolved: That KT order this sign and a post to put it on.

5. Parish Portrait – PWF said that he hopes to launch this at the 1000th Anniversary of St Botolph’s. He said that the Church is the focal point of the parish and he will be taking each century eg 10th, 9th etc and this will build into the portrait of the parish. There is not a definitive date but the event will take place in 2022. He will put an article into the Parish News for information as he wants the whole parish to engage in this. EL stated that she has some information to give to him.
6. Elections 2nd May 2019 – Nomination forms are available. To note Purdah begins on 26th March and ends on 2nd May 2019. 
7. Play Equipment –The equipment has now been removed.
8. Registration of WPC Land – PwF said that there is an article on this in the OALC newsletter. We need to ensure that all SPC land is registered with Land Registry. KT to get the land mapped.

9. Turning AONB’s into National Parks – PWF stated that he does not agree with the District Councillors earlier comments that AONB’s should be turned into National Parks he thinks that our AONB should remain as one. The SODC Local Plan should have a separate policy for this.

12/19
Policies 
a) Employment Policies and Procedures- Review – This was attached to the agenda. 
It was agreed to defer this to the next meeting.


b) Risk Register – Review- This was attached to the agenda.

Resolved: That we agree the review to the Risk Register.
13/19
Consultations

1. SODC Local Plan Consultation – Update - Comments have been submitted. It was noted that we need to keep up to date with this. 

2. Oxfordshire Plan 2050 (Deadline 25 Mar)

In 2018, the Oxfordshire authorities signed the Oxfordshire Housing and Growth Deal with the government, securing guaranteed funding for affordable housing, infrastructure and economic growth in Oxfordshire. As part of this deal, the Oxfordshire authorities have agreed to produce a plan for the whole of the county, which will guide development in the area up to the year 2050 (previously referred to at the joint statutory spatial plan (JSSP)). This consultation represents the start a process of plan making, which will involve a wide consultation with communities and other key stakeholders over the next couple of years. 
Download the document here: https://oxfordshireplan.inconsult.uk/consult.ti/Oxfordshire_Plan_Intro/consultationHome 
After discussion it was:

Resolved: That the response to be sent be delegated to EL, PG and PWF to do.
3. Oxfordshire Plan 2050 Sustainability Appraisal Scoping Report (Deadline 25 Mar)

The Sustainability Appraisal Scoping Report has been prepared to identify the scope and level of detail to be included in the Sustainability Appraisal (SA). The SA is a legal requirement in the production of the Local Plan and promotes sustainable development by assessing the extent to which the Plan’s policy options will help to achieve relevant environmental, economic and social objectives. The Oxfordshire Plan 2050 is committed to producing a spatial plan for the county that has sustainability at its core. OCC would like your views on whether the scope of the document is appropriate as set out considering the role of the Oxfordshire Plan to help meet and manage Oxfordshire’s growth needs and development ambition.
Download the document here: https://oxfordshireplan.inconsult.uk/consult.ti/SAscopingreport/consultationHome 
Resolved: That the response to be sent be delegated to EL, PG and PWF to do.
 4. Ox-Cam Expressway – PwF said that BBONT have now got the High Court to accept their claim against the Government and there will be a meeting on the 38/3/2019 with our MP John Howell. It was noted that it does not impinge directly on us but we should take an interest and express our solidarity with the opponents of OX-Cam and give our moral support to the Expressway Action Group.
              5. Heathrow Airspace and Future Operations Consultation (deadline 4 March)

              Consultation documents can be downloaded from https://afo.heathrowconsultation.com/ 
It was noted that there was a piece in the Henley Standard on this two weeks ago which explained what it could entail. SPC noted that there is this Consultation and that our parish is unlikely to be much affected. However, we do need to keep any eye on this issue.
14/19
Correspondence 

1. OCC – You said we did –Noted
2. SODC – Recycling Wheel – Agreed to send a letter to SODC complimenting them on this which is very useful. It was agreed that KT and PwF put an article in the Parish News and insert a wheel in each copy.

3. Highway- Factsheet - Noted

4. CPRE – View on Oxfordshire Plan 2050 - Noted
5. BBONT - The High Court has accepted Berks, Bucks and Oxon Wildlife Trust’s (BBOWT) claim against the government regarding the Oxford to Cambridge Expressway at an oral hearing at the High Court today – Noted above.
6.Mr Colston - Letter regarding verges etc. The letter was noted. It was noted that Mr Lynch has hacked down a lot of trees and has not replanted any.

Councillors had been emailed all correspondence. 
13/19
Date of Next Meeting  

TUESDAY 21ST MAY AT 7.30PM IN THE SWYNCOMBE CRICKET PAVILION. This will be for both the Annual Parish Meeting and the Annual Meeting of the Parish Council.

Issues to be raised at the next Meeting


Health and Safety Policy 

14/19
Other Matters for Discussion at the discretion of Chair

Back in Time Series - Councillors have been emailed information about this.
THERE BEING NO OTHER BUSINESS THE MEETING CLOSED AT 9.30PM
